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Good morning Senator Claxton, Representative Meyer, and members of the Joint 
Standing Committee on Health and Human Services. My name is Meagan Sway 
and I am the policy director of the ACLU of Maine, a statewide organization of 
approximately 7,000 members. The ACLU is dedicated to the principles of liberty 
and equality embodied in the U.S. and Maine Constitutions. In furtherance of this 
mission, we ask you to vote against LD 287. 
 
LD 287 would change the law so that all EBT cards must contain benefit recipients’ 
photograph, rather than allowing it if the recipient wishes to have their picture on 
the card. This is not in alignment with federal regulations and is potentially 
expensive, ineffective, confusing, and stigmatizing.  Our discussion here focuses on 
SNAP EBT cards, for which there is the most data from other states to learn from, 
but many of the arguments are transferrable to the other benefits for which the 
department wishes to push onto EBT cards with photographs. 
 
We are concerned that, as written, the requirement that the department place a 
person’s photograph on an EBT card is not in alignment with federal law.  The 
implementing regulations for SNAP EBT cards contain multiple requirements that 
must be met before a state may implement photographs on an EBT card, and 
“[p]rior to implementation, State agencies must demonstrate to FNS successful 
administration of SNAP based on SNAP performance standards.”1  For SNAP 
benefits, at least, the requirement that the department use photographs on EBT 
cards is therefore putting the cart before the horse: the department must apply to 
the USDA’s Food and Nutrition Services first, before it can legally use photos on 
EBT cards. 
 
The proposal to put photographs on EBT cards has shown ineffective and expensive 
in other states.  In part, this is because federal regulations forbid SNAP EBT 
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cardholders from being treated from other consumers.2  Unless stores check the ID 
of every consumer, they are not allowed by federal regulations to check SNAP EBT 
card photos.  Additionally, because multiple family members can use SNAP cards, 
the photograph of a head of household on a card would not actually deter fraud, as 
people other than the person pictured are allowed by law to use the card.  We have 
already heard of the expense of administrating this change in other states: in 
Georgia, the bill was $7.8 million,3 in Massachusetts, it cost $1.5 million just to 
photograph everyone,4 and Pennsylvania estimated that this would cost an 
additional $7.77 per card.5  We have even heard here in Maine an inkling of how 
much this would cost.  For the WIC program alone, the Department of Health and 
Human Services estimated it would cost $200,000 annually to administer when the 
last administration attempted this route.6 
 
Finally, because placing photographs on EBT cards will not do anything to 
meaningfully combat fraud, this proposal will end up as an exercise in expensive, 
needless stigmatization of the poor. It will lead to heightened suspicion on the basis 
of a person’s economic status. Unwarranted scrutiny of individuals who have given 
the government no reason to suspect them of wrongdoing, based solely on their 
participation in a government program to assist people experiencing poverty, turns 
the presumption of innocence on its head. 
 
We urge you to reject LD 287. 
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